RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL – SPECIAL MEETING
TUESDAY 26 JANUARY 2010 AT 5.00PM
PRESENT:

Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Cape, Mrs Geddes, Hendry, Layden and Mrs Styth.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson (Leader and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder);


Councillor J Mallinson (Finance Portfolio Holder);

Councillor B Earp (Performance and Development Portfolio Holder)


Councillor Mrs Luckley (Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder)


Councillors Mrs Clarke and Mrs Riddle (representing the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel); and

Councillor Mrs Vasey (representing the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel)  
ROSP.13/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden, Mrs Bradley, Knapton, Mrs Mallinson and Mrs Rutherford.
ROSP.14/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.
ROSP.15/10
SCRUTINY OF CARLISLE RENAISSANCE BOARD ACTION PLAN
The Chairman of the Carlisle Renaissance Board (Mr Gray) presented the Carlisle Renaissance Annual Review 2009.  Mr Gray explained that the Review was a summary of Carlisle Renaissance’s current position.
Mr Gray reminded Members that Carlisle Renaissance, as it was now, was less then two years old and the Action Plan had been agreed a year ago and the Review showed the progress made on the Plan.
The Review had two clear cross cutting themes; Culture & Sport and Infrastructure and it also set out the four transitional actions:

· The development of Caldew Riverside

· The development of the Historic Quarter

· The development of the M6 corridor to support growth in the City

· The development of the City Centre

Mr Gray gave brief details of the Carlisle Renaissance Board’s role and vision for each of the priorities.
During their scrutiny of the report Members raised the following questions and observations:
(a) City of Culture
· One of the priorities for Carlisle Renaissance was culture, had the City of Culture bid gone through the City Council’s procedures formally?  Members felt that they had no ownership of the bid and needed more information.
The Leader of the Council advised that the City of Culture bid had been considered by the Executive and they had agreed to move the bid forward.  The Executive agreed to be a partner in the Bid but the matter was not considered by full Council as it had no financial implications out-with the budget framework.  He felt that the bid would provide aspirations and opportunities for the City.  
· The City of Culture bid showed a definite commitment from Carlisle City Council and this had not been debated.
Mr Gray explained that culture had been identified as an important part of what Carlisle Renaissance was doing to bring the City alive, the City of Culture bid was one way of doing this.  The short listing had not been carried out yet, and if Carlisle did not make the shortlist, culture still had to be a priority.  There had been a lot of work and processes followed to submit the bid and there was still time to hold a debate if Carlisle was shortlisted.  He added that there was no financial commitment but Carlisle could only win City of Culture if everyone supported the bid.
He informed Members that the announcement on the shortlist would take place at the end of February with the final announcement taking place on 28 May 2010.
The Leader added that the bid had already raised the profile of culture in Carlisle and provided an opportunity to attract investment and development into the City.

· What would happen if the bid was successful?
Mr Gray responded that the bid document was about celebrating what already Carlisle had.  A successful bid would create a positive environment for investment.  He added that the work Renaissance was doing in supporting businesses was important and so was tourism in the City.  The City had a lot to offer but it needed to be better presented.

· There were concerns that culture in the City was only thought of through the City of Culture bid or a theatre in the City.  It was important to remember that there were lots of activities and strengths in Carlisle, how could this be expanded?
Mr Gray said that a theatre was important but the bid document gave tremendous exposure of culture in Carlisle.  Carlisle should have an aspiration to provide more performance space and it was hoped that the development of Caldew Riverside with the University would address some of the needs but Carlisle did not need a new theatre to celebrate culture in Carlisle.  Carlisle needed to celebrate what was already there.
(b) Caldew Riverside:
· Members and the public had real concerns that the financial status of the University of Cumbria.  Members had difficulty in reconciling the term ‘world class university’ that Mr Gray had previously used in letters to Councillors with the recent statements made by the new Vice Chancellor on the credibility of their business plan.
Mr Gray responded that there had been meetings with the Regional Development Agency (RDA) to discuss the University to ensure that the investment comes to fruition.  Carlisle Renaissance would continue to support the University but remind them that the current issues should not detract from their need to play a central role in the long term economic development of the area.
· Who was delivering the Caldew Riverside site for the University, Carlisle City Council or Carlisle Renaissance?
Mr Gray explained that Carlisle Renaissance was there to support Carlisle City Council; Carlisle Renaissance would not exist without the Council.  Carlisle had historically underachieved and the partnership of Carlisle Renaissance would allow for Carlisle to celebrate what it had and achieve more.
The Leader added that all partners had been involved and met regularly to discuss the Caldew Riverside site.
Mr Gray added that the Carlisle Renaissance team had a lot of knowledge and expertise and were open to all Members to discuss the work and vision of Carlisle Renaissance.
· A Member commented that Carlisle Renaissance was good as long as Councillors owned it.  Members supported the work being carried out but they needed to be involved more and to fully understand all of the plans and visions, how could this be done?
The Leader responded that it was important for Members to take ownership of Carlisle Renaissance and added that there had been Informal Council Briefings and reports to full Council to ensure Members knew what was happening.

The Economy Portfolio Holder was sorry to hear that Members did not feel involved with the work and stated that she would do whatever was necessary to involve Members.  There had been a very good Overview and Scrutiny session on the work at the Town Hall and she encouraged the Panel to repeat the work for other projects within the Carlisle Renaissance remit.  She added that she would be happy to attend any workshops or other sessions for Members.
· Members were concerned that work was progressing on the Caldew Riverside site without waiting for the University’s new business plan or without taking time to consider their financial situation.
Mr Gray agreed that the University did have financial problems but it was Carlisle Renaissance’s task, working in partnership, to deliver the campus.  The Council had to look long term and concentrate on the end result.  
The Leader added that the current economic climate and the Government cap on student numbers would also affect the University but they would consolidate themselves to ensure they had a future.  Carlisle Renaissance would help to provide a platform for them to expand.
(c) Historic Quarter
· A Member had visited other cities where tourism was thriving and hotels were full, how would this be achieved in Carlisle?
Mr Gray explained that for this to be achieved the Council had to want it and be willing to make some difficult decisions.  Every piece of the work carried out by Carlisle Renaissance was a step forward.  Carlisle had the raw materials and offered more than other cities but had not always been developed in the way they should have been.

· There was concern that the City did not have many small independent retailers, was there anyway of utilising NWDA funding to attract retailers to the City?
Mr Gray responded that people would invest in shops if they had a confident environment to succeed, this could be done by improving the historic assets and encouraging more people to visit.

The Economy Portfolio Holder added that Carlisle had been invited to join a group of historic cities so Carlisle’s potential was already improving.  She agreed that small businesses were important to the City and work was continually being carried out to encourage small businesses into the area.
The Programme Director for Carlisle Renaissance (Mr McNichol) explained that Carlisle Renaissance worked very closely with the Tourism Partnership.  In the next 12 months, as well as capital investment there would also be major investment in events to encourage people to visit Carlisle and to encourage local people to visit the City Centre.  He added that the group of historic cities pooled resources to market themselves to overseas tourists so it was very encouraging to be invited to join them.
· Members were happy to see that the Citadel had been included in design proposals but asked how it could be used to its full potential. 
Mr gray explained that the Citadel and Railway Station both had interesting recent history and was key in the arrival experience for tourists.  Work had just begun on exploring how the Citadel could be included and how the project would encourage investment down into Botchergate and beyond.  It was a priority to join the railway to Hadrian’s Wall.  There was a lot of potential with the Railway, not just improvements to the front but improvements to the traffic infrastructure and the possibility of moving traffic behind the station, the potential of the whole project was very exciting.
A Member asked why this movement strategy would work when others hadn’t and Mr Gray explained that there was a need to connect the historic quarter and improve the pedestrians’ experience.  Carlisle Renaissances job was to try and stimulate and encourage growth and development.
· Members were pleased to hear that the more recent history in the City was being considered and asked that history around the State Management Scheme, the Ukrainian community, the Jewish community and Carlisle’s musical history were all included and developed upon.
· Members felt that Overview and Scrutiny would have more constructive debates on the work of Carlisle Renaissance if they had more details on individual projects and how they fit into the overall vision.
(d) M6 Corridor
· Members asked for an update on the progress with the three entrances to the City.  There was concern that the Industrial Estate in the north of the City had grown and developed well but the people who lived in the South of the City had difficulties accessing work in the North, were there any plans to improve Industrial Estates in the South?
The Leader responded that work had been carried out at Durranhill Industrial Estate to maximise use and the NWDA had played a major part in supporting the work.  Some money had been used to purchase properties to provide overall regeneration in Durranhill.  The work in that area was important to Carlisle as it was close to some of the most deprived communities.  He added that the Council wanted to maximise the return on the land and there were discussions for further development and opportunities for food and drink providers.  He added that the City Council, supported by Cumbria County Council and Carlisle Renaissance could draw funding into Carlisle that had not been available before.
Mr McNichol added that the work would involve improvements to the infrastructure and would provide an opportunity to attract more businesses to the area.
A Member reminded the Panel that the A595 was also major route into the City.   There was a need to ensure that the entrance to the City from the West was made more attractive.
The Leader agreed and said that the Northern Development Route would facilitate an opportunity to investigate possibilities for the A595.
(e) City Centre:
· There was concern that the route into the City from the South was extremely poor and run down but the plans for the City did not cover the area.
Mr Gray explained that projects such as improvements to Botchergate were on a ‘to do list’.  Carlisle Renaissance had to set priorities but it still left work to do.  Work needed to be carried out to encourage action to be taken in other places..

· A Member commented that the public frequently complained about the Botchergate area.  She understood that not all of the work could be carried out at once but felt that there should be some kind of statement of intent from Carlisle Renaissance for the future of the area.

· A Member commented that to achieve the ‘cafe culture’ that the City wanted then there had to be some enforcement of the Urban Design Guide.
· When Carlisle Renaissance began it was a partnership made up of Carlisle City Council, Cumbria County Council, the NWDA and private investors.  Private investors did not seem to be included anymore and some of the areas owned privately were the areas of issue.
Mr Gray explained that Carlisle Renaissance could not force the development of the areas but could create an environment where people would make the decision to improve areas themselves.

The Leader added that Carlisle Renaissance would create a framework for Carlisle to grow.  This would result in more people to sustain a vibrant City.
The Economy Portfolio Holder added that there was a City Centre Steering Group which looked at how to attract investment into the City.  As a result of the Group some funding had been allocated to Botchergate to help tidy up some shop fronts for the short term.

RESOLVED – 1) That Mr Gray, Mr McNichol, the Leader and the Economy Portfolio Holder be thanked for their comments and input into the meeting;

2) That, in agreement with the Chairman and the Carlisle Renaissance Board, the Scrutiny of the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan take place on a more frequent basis;
3) That the Panel were pleased that Carlisle had been invited to join the group of historic cities;

4) That workshops on Carlisle Renaissance, their projects and their vision take place in the next municipal year to encourage all Members to take ownership of Carlisle Renaissance;
5) That Carlisle Renaissance produced a statement of intent for the future of Botchergate.

[The meeting ended at 6.45pm]
